SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL

Meeting of the Council

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Monday 05 September 2016

PRESENT

Councillors I Jones (Mayor), P Adams, Mrs B Baker, A Bannerman, Mrs A Chebsey, Mrs H Fraser, M Kenny, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, P Nutting, Mrs K Owen, K Pardy, M Price, 
K Roberts, J Tandy and A Townsend.

IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Finance Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), Tim Johnston (Project Director for Historic England), 7 members of the public and 1 member of the press.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillor Ms J Mackenzie.

PRAYERS

In the absence of the Council Chaplain prayers were not said.

33/16
DECLARATION OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.

	Councillor Price
	Declared a personal interest in his capacity as Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Housing, Regulatory Services & Waste.

	Councillor A Mosley
	Declared a personal interest in his capacity as Chair of the Friends of the Flax Mill.


34/16
MINUTES OF COUNCIL

The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 27 June 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 27 June 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

35/16
MATTERS ARISING


(i)
Ref:  26/16 End of Year Accounts & Supporting Statements

The Town Clerk reported that the end of year accounts have been approved and the External Auditors Report received.  The accounts will now be published on the website and noticeboards before the end of September.

36/16
FLAX MILL MALTINGS DEVELOPMENT

The meeting was joined by Tim Johnston, Project Director for Historic England.  He presented background information about the Flax Mill, its site and the current planning application that is out for consultation.  A masterplan was granted outline planning consent in 2010 which will be current until 2020.

The new redevelopment proposals for the Flax Mill entail the first two of four stages and the final completion date is expected to be February 2021.  A contractor will be appointed in April 2017 to work on the exterior of the Main Mill (Stage 1) which is to be completed by November 2018.  In October 2018, work will begin on the interior of the Main Mill and Kiln (Stage 2).  The latter will house the lift shaft and a decision has been made to reopen all the windows in the Main Mill to illustrate and retain these historic features.

Inside the Mill will be a ground floor café, exhibition and activity space for school children.  The upstairs will be open plan spaces for tenants and effort has been taken to maximise the open space and natural light.

Students will be able to get involved in the construction work through work placements which will be run in association with Shrewsbury College and other educational establishments. 

Mr Johnston reported on Historic England’s wish to deal with the massive conservation deficit of regenerating the site.  They had taken advice from Urban Splash a major player in the regeneration of heritage buildings.  Funding of Stages 1 & 2 needed to be publicly funded which would in effect be the catalyst to encouraging other investors who would take forward Stage 3 (the new build section).  This would then help to fund Stage 4 being the restoration of the other historic buildings.
RESOLVED:

That Standing orders be suspended to allow the public to speak.

Several residents of Marshalls Court attended the meeting to express their objections to the proposal to build a car park at the bottom of their gardens.  Their concerns included security issues, increased crime, light pollution, soil contamination and associated health risks from soil disturbance.  The proposed access road would affectively make their development an island.  Residents also made reference to objections to the scheme made by the Environment Agency.  

Mr Johnston reported on measures already considered to alleviate residents’ concerns including:

· Installation of CCTV for increased security.

· Security guards are on site currently from 8am until midnight.  This could be extended.

· The proposed lighting are downlights which will minimise the light pollution.

· Only the first foot of soil will be removed and then the area will be capped to contain the contaminated soil.  Mr Johnston said there is no risk to residents’ health.  Soil samples will be taken.

· Anti-social behaviour is expected to improve after development.

The car park site has been chosen because the contaminated land and risk of flooding makes it unsuitable for housing.  Mr Johnston explained the access route was chosen to separate vehicles from pedestrians and cyclists but is willing to consider redirecting the route.  The concerns raised by the Environment Agency regarding contamination largely related to the wider site (Stages 3 & 4). 

RESOLVED:

That Standing orders be reinstated and the meeting continue.
Councillor Bannerman as ward member for the Marshalls Court area endorsed his residents’ concerns; he had met with residents recently and he hoped that the Town Council’s comments would reflect their concerns.

Members were generally sympathetic to the residents and those who were on the Town Council’s Planning Committee encouraged them to make their comments formally.  It was hoped that due to the significance of the scheme the application would be considered by the Central Planning Committee at which there would be a further opportunity to raise any matters of concern.
Mr Johnston explained that this phase of development will be funded by Historic England and Lottery Funding, of which £12.5 million has been secured.  A strict contingency fund has been budgeted for and it is hoped that new methods will avoid an overspend.  

A transport and highway study has been conducted which stated the parking allocation is suitable and that the junction can cope with the increased traffic.  The building can house 280 tenants but occupancy is expected to be around 65%.  Floors will be released for rental one at a time.  Cycle racks will be provided as will lockers and shower facilities.  Car sharing will also be encouraged and further parking provision is included into the wider site.  Councillor Roberts highlighted a section of cycle track missing from the route.

Some of the site is currently owned by Shropshire Council but due to be sold to Historic England.  Councillors wished to see the whole site tidied up in the near future, particularly given the time in which that area would take to be developed.
Members thanked Mr Johnston for his informative presentation and for the work that he and his team have achieved in the past two years.  

Members were very encouraged by the development of the Flaxmill which they felt was good news for both Shrewsbury and Shropshire.  Locally, members were confident of the regeneration of the area and in-turn this would be reflected in increased house prices.
Councillor Price urged the residents to think of the kind of mitigation measures they would wish to see that would address their concerns rather than just rejecting the application out of hand.

Six members of the public left the meeting. 

RESOLVED:

That the Planning Committee make official comments on the application based on this discussion when it next meets.

One member of the public left the meeting.

Councillor Chebsey left the meeting.
37/16
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(i) Mayor & Deputy Mayor Engagements – Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements for the months of June, July and August were circulated to members.

(ii) Announcements from the Mayor – The Mayor reported on the success of his Picnic in the Park event on 03 July.  He hoped that future Mayors consider holding a similar event in years to come.  The Mayor had personally received many positive comments from the organisers of the Fake Music Festival about the great support received from Town Council staff in the Quarry and those involved in organising the event.


(iii) Announcements from the Town Clerk – The Town Clerk reported that on 14 September the Rifles will be exercising their freedom rights and parading through Shrewsbury following the granting of Freedom Rights by the Town Council.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.

(ii) That the Town Council staff involved in the Fake Music Festival be commended for their input.

38/16
PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS

There were no questions received from members of the public.

39/16
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

There were no questions received from members of the Council.

40/16
FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting held on 01 August 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.

(i) Re: 19/16 – Future of A&E Provision - Councillor Mosley expressed his disappointment that Shropshire Council were unsupportive of the motion put to the Full Council about the retention of A&E provision in Shrewsbury.  

He reported that the Football Club had been provisionally booked for either 10 or 17 October to hold a public meeting to which the public, NHS, Shropshire Council, MP and members of Town and Parish Councils in Mid Wales would be invited.

Members reiterated their support for Royal Shrewsbury Hospital being the best location to retain primary emergency care for the county of Shropshire and Mid Wales; they also agreed that this meeting needed to increase people’s understanding of what is an Urgent Care Centre and how that might differ from what is existing.

(ii) Re: 20/16 – Solar Farm Funding - Councillor Fraser asked whether the monies from the solar farm have been spent on environmentally sustainable projects and whether solar panels have been added to the depot roof.  The Town Clerk reported that the discussion on Solar Farm Money was in relation to a Councillor request to consider the funding of a specific project and not the broad funding of the moneys.  This will be discussed at the next meeting at which a number of other projects would be considered.


RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Finance Committee meeting held on 01 August 2016 be accepted and approved upon the inclusion of “and an invitation be sent to all Town & Parish Councils in Mid Wales” at Minute 19/16 (ii).
(ii) That the Town Council proceeds with organising a public meeting at the Football Ground on 10 or 17 October.

41/16
RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 10 August 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.  

Members commended the Town Clerk and her staff for the way they handled the issues surrounding the cancelled Shrewsbury Fields Forever Festival.  A great service has been delivered to the young people involved.

The results of the Heart of England judging will be announced next week. 

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meetings held on 10 August be accepted and approved.


(ii) That the Town Clerk and her staff be commended for their professional handling of the Shrewsbury Fields Forever Festival cancellation.

42/16
PLANNING COMMITTEE 

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 28 June and 09 August 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.  The minutes of the 19 July were amended to include reference to Councillor B Baker departing the meeting after half an hour.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 28 June and 09 August 2016 be accepted and approved.

(ii) That the minutes of the Planning Committee Meeting held on 19 July 2016 be amended as above and then accepted and approved.

43/16
YOUTH SERVICES DELIVERY COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Youth Services Delivery Committee meeting held on 23 June and 26 July were submitted as circulated and read.  

It was reported that the Youth service has been a great success since it was taken over by the Town Council, benefiting the town and its young people.  Councillor Mosley warned about challenges ahead as Shropshire Council reduces the funding by half from £82k.  This move was expected but the current services cannot be sustained for £41k.  Resources will be reallocated to enable the best service possible to be retained.  

It was confirmed that the Sundorne Youth Centre will be unavailable from the end of September 2016.  Alternative venues are being considered.  Negotiations over the future use of the Grange Youth Centre are continuing.

New initiatives are being set up.  The Youth Service’s focus will be changing to cater for older children and work will begin with The Hive to provide drop in sessions for 13 to 16 year olds. 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Youth Services meeting held on 23 June and 26 July were accepted and approved.

44/16
SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL – CONSULTATION – SPORTS FACILITIES STRATEGY 2016-2037


Prior to the meeting, the Town Clerk circulated Shropshire Council’s Sports Facility Strategy 2016 - 2037.  She tabled a draft response for consideration by members. A discussion took place about the strategy and members felt disappointed with its content.  

Members unanimously endorsed the Town Clerk’s response and thanked her for producing it on their behalf.  Members recommended adding references to the retention of the swimming pool in the town centre, the golf course and the lack of ‘pay-as-you-go’ squash facilities.


RESOLVED:

That the Town Clerk’s response be amended to include reference to the swimming, golf and squash facilities and then forwarded to Shropshire Council.

45/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

1 member of the Press left the meeting.

46/16
ACCOMMODATION

The Town Clerk reported that the move to the Library is still on schedule for the end of October this year.  Permission to use the Guildhall until then has been granted.  

The Town Clerk explained the problems with siting and displaying the silverware asking for members’ preferences.  It was thought that purchasing a new secure display cabinet may be cheaper than moving the current one, the Town Clerk will look into this.  

Temporary storage is available at the museum which meets the insurance requirements and would give the council more time to purchase a new cabinet.   It was suggested to display only the significant pieces of silver and add the Britain in Bloom trophies to the collection.     

The location of the display is still to be decided.  The Library, Museum and Castle are all possibilities.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Town Clerk reports to the Finance & General Purposes Committee on the options and costs of new display cabinets.

(ii) That in the interim, the silverware be stored securely at the museum.

47/16
A PARTNERSHIP APPROACH IN DESIGNING THE FUTURE OF LOCAL SERVICES

The Town Clerk reported on the slow progress of ongoing discussions about the future of various services.  The Town Clerk outlined the risks of taking on some services, insurance considerations and the limitations of Shrewsbury Town Council for taking on deficits. 

